2006 WINDSOCK VILLAGE AVIATION ANNUAL MEETING - Minutes

JUNE 3, 2006 – 1:00 PM

The meeting was called to order by President Don Meader at 1:00 pm.  Don thanked board members for their work over the last year, and those that helped to prepare the lunch for this meeting.
Certification by Secretary of notice given for the meeting:  Notice was given to all members of the corporation as required.

Establishment of quorum:  A quorum of voters was present.

Review of minutes of ’05 annual meeting:  Don asked if anyone had any questions in regard to the minutes for last year’s annual meeting.  No comments noted.

Report of the President:  Don had sent out a letter with the Notice of Annual Meeting.  He did comment that due to the lack of snow this winter, the runway was opened and closed several times over the changing conditions.  Don reminded members to call ahead before flying into WV during these times.

Don thanked Steve and Paula Moore for the use of their hangar for annual meeting.  He recognized the amount of work it takes to get prepared for this gathering.

Report of the Treasurer:  Barbara Clifford reported cash balances - runway savings $65,579.91; taxiway savings $740.81; working checking account $142.57.  Barbara reported a couple of unpaid assessments.  She is working with these members to get them current.  She had available a final expenditure report as of May 31, 2006.

Don recognized new members present at the meeting.

Old Business:

a. Litter Day – Did not happen this year due to bad weather.  
b. Website – Don advised all present that anyone wishing more information about obtaining access to the website should contact Tom Gill.  Tom spoke to the issue and asked anyone having problems accessing the web site, contact him directly.
Ed Ota asked why he had not been allowed access – he stated he had asked several times to be added to the access list.  Tom apologized stating he was not sure why the system did not work for him.  Tom asked Ed to sign up on the sheet and he would try again.  Don asked that the person wanting access also keep in touch with Tom until they are successful.

Don reported that the board received a note from the Nature Conservancy – The Conservancy advised of additional land they had purchased.  The Nature Conservancy asked to make a presentation to the board of information they would like placed on the web site.  If approved by the board – Tom Gill will be asked to add.

c. Bylaw change procedure – Years ago bylaws were changed here in WV by a vote of the majority of the body present at annual meeting.  This year, the board has been made aware of a law in effect that does not allow this process.  Don read the law to the body - Title XXVII  Corporations, Associations, and Proprietors of Common Lands.   Don explained that the board had received advice from the attorney confirming the correct procedure to make by-law changes.  The process is as follows:  By-law changes are brought to or created by the board of trustees.  
The board reviews and votes to make the change.  The by-law is then taken to annual meeting to advise the members of the change.  Should the annual meeting body disagree with the board’s decision, the body can vote to reverse the board’s decision.  It would take a 2/3 majority of the voting members to accomplish this. 

d. Items Taken to Attorney for Opinion – Last annual meeting, the following items were presented to the body as agenda items by request of members of the corporation.  It was the vote of the body at that meeting for the board to seek legal opinions and bring it back to this annual meeting.  Included in the annual meeting packet was a detail of each item; the attorney’s opinion; and how the board voted to handle (the board took into consideration the new procedure for making changes to by-laws in their action).  As president, Don still felt it important to bring forth to the body and have them accept the board’s actions.

Don read each item and the board’s decision on each item.

1. Runway seeding (Richard Sacco):  Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded, and passed.  65 in favor 34 against.
2. Ability to speak at all meetings (Richard Sacco):  Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded.  Richard Sacco spoke to the issue and asked that people not accept the board’s decision. Passed. 64 in favor 34 against.  
3. Bylaw change:  Article VI: Budget and Assessment, section 3, Annual Assessments (Ed Ota) (useage):  Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded. Passed 68 in favor 34 against.
4. Bylaw Addition to Article VI:  Budget and Assessment, section 3, Annual Assessment (Ed Ota) (snow banks):  Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded.  Discussion – by Ed Ota – wanted to know what difference there would be between the runway and the plowing of the roads.  Glenn Mason of Eaglecrest Corp. reported that it is very easy to remove the snow banks in a driveway.  The runway is 165’ wide between the lights and plowing creates a snow bank that has to be moved with a piece of equipment.  He also pointed out that when the roads are winged back – the association does remove the snow placed in runways.  Glenn stated there is a concern of damage done on the runway by individuals plowing. He said this snow removal does not include anyone’s personal hangar nor their apron.  Individuals pay for this removal or do it themselves.
Vote 67 in favor 35 against.  Passed.

5. Taxiway usage assessment (Richard Sacco): Comments under #6.
6. Runway usage assessment (Richard Sacco):  Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded.  Discussion – Richard Sacco spoke to the issue that those using the runway/taxiway should pay more than those not using the runway/taxiway.  Vote – 65 in favor, 34 against.  Passed. 

7.  Project over $5,000 requires 2/3 vote. (Richard Sacco): Motion to accept the board’s decision, seconded.  Vote 66 in favor, 34 against.  Passed  
8.  Aviation Corp Liability Insurance (Ed Ota):  Don explained that Ed Ota presented to the board a law that says that due to our association makeup WV is not required to have liability insurance.  Initially, the board made the decision not to take this issue to the attorney.  After further research, it was taken to the attorney for a ruling.  Don read RSA 422.12 Private Ownership Liability Exemption.  He then read the response from the attorney stating that he still feels that the association should carry liability insurance.  
At this point, Don reported that he had met with Michael Pouliot, Aviation Planner, Bureau of Aeronautics, Concord, NH.  In this report, Mr. Pouloit, pointed out things that he finds as violations and potential safety issues.  

The question was asked about how much coverage we have.  It was determined that we have $1,000,000.  Maybe the board should consider increasing the coverage.  Motion to maintain the insurance coverage that we have currently on the runway.  Seconded, Vote 74 in favor 26 against.  Passed.

Presentation and consideration of the budget. (Adoption of the budget to follow discussion/action on money items.)   PROPOSED BUDGET


Bank Charges



$      50.00


Professional Fees – CPA

$    400.00

Annual Meeting & Litter Day

$    300.00


Donation to the Nature Conservancy
$    454.00


Electric utilities


$    250.00


Legal Expenses


$ 1,000.00


Liability Insurance


$ 5,500.00


Newsletter/Website


$    125.00


Bookkeeping/Treasurer

$ 1,800.00


Office Supplies


$   400.00


Postage



$   500.00


Runway & Taxi Signs


$   150.00


Runway Lights & Maint

$   100.00


Runway Maint Summer

$ 8,000.00


Runway Maint Winter


$ 7,500.00


Runway Seeding


$ 4,000.00


Taxiway Maint Summer

$ 7,500.00


Taxiway Maint Winter

$ 4,000.00


Taxiway Storm Cleanup

$ 1,190.00


Telephone



$      50.00

Total Expenses


$43,269.00

Breakdown of annual assessments:  165  aviation assessments at $185.00





            45 taxi-way assessments at $282.00

Motion to accept the budget as presented, seconded.  Amendment by Ed Ota that the $4,000 for seeding come out of savings. Seconded, Discussion – The board when coming up with the original proposed budget – decided not to have a reserve line of $4,000.  Vote – 55 in favor 41 against.  Passed.  Bottom line of the budget is $39,269.00 Assessment for aviation: $161.00 for Taxiway $282.00.

Ed Ota made another amendment that we take $2,000 out of savings as money not spent last year (runway maintenance summer).  This money was allocated to be spent from our savings.  Seconded.  Vote 38 in favor - 62 against.  Failed.

Bottom line of budget is $39,269.00 Assessment for Aviation: $161.00 for Taxiway $282.00. Vote 66 in favor  25 against.  Passed

Election of Trustees:  3 for 3 years

Terms expiring:  Gary Cole – Mike Jacobsen – Dwight Allenson:  Motion to nominate Gary Cole, Elmer Hynes, and Dwight Allenson. Seconded. Motion to cease nominations, second.  Vote on ceasing nominations – passed.  Motion to secretary to cast one ballot for the three names listed, seconded, passed.

New Business:

A. Bylaw change procedure – Went over under old business.
B. Hire a new lawyer (Ed Ota) – Ed would like to withdraw this issue for discussion.
C. Aviation Corp Liability Insurance (Ed Ota) – Discussed under item 8 under old business.
Any other discussions

Don was thanked for all that he does for the association.

If anyone is looking for a good mechanic in the area - Paul Zanis.  He purchased the Moultonboro Airport.

Motion to adjourn, Seconded, passed. 

Respectfully submitted,

Bev Mason, Secretary
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